


Moose Lake Windemere Area Sanitary Sewer District
Approved Regular Meeting Minutes
May 15, 2024
@ MLWSSD Office
1.  The Regular Meeting of the Moose Lake Windemere Sanitary Sewer District was called to order at 5:32 p.m. by Chairman Kuster.   Members present included:  Chairman Kuster, Vice Chairman Lourey, Treasurer Eric Nielsen, Paula Engstrom and Clair Strandlie.  Also in attendance were Executive Director Darla Hall, Jake Steen Larken Hoffman Attorney for Sand Lake Resort, and Mia Thibodeau, Fryberger, Buchanan, Smith & Fredrick Attorney for the District.

[bookmark: _Int_eiaLPprE]2.  Approval of Agenda:   Item F. June Meeting Date was added under Directors Report.  Motion was made by Strandlie second by Engstrom to approve the agenda as amended.  Motion carried 5/0.

3.  Guests:  Mia Thibodeau, Fryberger, Buchanan, Smith & Frederick and Jake Steen, Larken Hoffman, Attorney for Sand Lake Resort.  

	b.  SIU Agreement City of Moose Lake:  Mia Thibodeau discussed the draft SIU Agreement as proposed by the City of Moose Lake.  The SIU Agreement would replace the 2017 Treatment Agreement.   Attorney Thibodeau, Executive Director Hall, Chairman Kuster and Lourey had all reviewed the proposed SIU and prepared a list of issues that need to be addressed.  Hall to forward those lists onto the Board members.  Mia stated that one of the biggest issues is that it is not a long-term arrangement and allows for the City to terminate based on default of the contract, the SIU treats the District as if it is a customer.   A few other items identified:  excess flow charges are reviewed annually and at will which does not allow for budgeting concerns, if the flows are over, it does not allow any new connections and the District is imposed a $700 fine per day, and there is no appeal process.    Mia suggested the need to have a joint meeting with the City, as a group, to negotiate.  Lourey stated there is no reason to rewrite the entire agreement and suggested adding an addendum dealing with the MPCA requirements.   Hall stated at this time a joint meeting is tentatively scheduled for May 30th, at 5:00 p.m.  The Mayor has responded that he is available but Hall has not heard regarding other council members.  

Engstrom stated something should be included regarding auditing the flow meter as the flows are critical to all of the discussion.   Kuster had stopped by City Hall and discussed the verification method with City Superintendent Phil Entner after the last meeting.   Nothing became of it so he sent an email to City Administrator Owens.  Owens responded that the City would not allow it and suggested efforts be put towards the SIU agreement.  Board decided that Attorney Thibodeau would respond to the City of Moose Lake’s Attorney stating that since the District has been denied their request for verification process to be conducted at flume the District is going to mediation and would like to hold the mediation at the joint meeting.  Thibodeau will provide a list of a couple of mediators for approval from the City.  Both parties need to agree on the mediator and if they can’t agree, the mediator selected by each party selects a different individual on behalf of both entities.    A facilitator was discussed to help in dealing with the negotiations.  It was suggested perhaps Jack Ezell or Kurt Soderberg as they are familiar with the District.   


	a.  Proposed Ordinance Changes – Jake Steen:  The Board has a 60 day conditional permit with SLR which will expire June 15th.    Steen stated that SLR will not be releasing flow until 2026 and the DNR needs assurance the project is at the front of the line with capacity request.  Thibodeau and Steen discussed rather than the proposed ordinance changes to have the District and SLR enter into a capacity allocation agreement which would permit the ERU capacity allocation and provide assurances to SLR.    Motion was then made by Nielsen second by Strandlie to extend the conditional permit under resolution 111-2024 an additional 30 days, during which time counsel will draft a capacity allocation agreement for future consideration.    Board discussed the need to begin discussion on additional treatment facilities and speaking with Representatives about funding for treatment options.   More information will be discussed at the special meeting with Eric Applewick on other options that may be available.  

	c.  Resolution – Connection Requests:  Mia Thibodeau discussed the proposed Resolution No. 112-2024 which discusses the process in dealing with connection requests at this time.  Since the District is at capacity and awaiting approval of additional capacity it is necessary to have a procedure in dealing with requests to connect.   Upon receiving an application for a new service connection, the Board will determine if the public sewer is unavailable due to the lack of sufficient capacity or other reasons.  The Resolution allows the Board to permit installation of temporary onsite wastewater disposal systems so long as such onsite systems comply with appliable requirements of the County, the MPCA and all other regulatory agencies and until such time the Board notifies the property owner that the public sewer has become available to the property.   It was discussed for property owners to install temporary above ground holding tanks and the county would have to approve.   Mia suggested discussing the issue with the counties allowing temporary onsite systems based on the outcome of permit applications.  If these types of systems are not allowed by the county the applicants could perhaps apply for a variance with the respective county.  

 Motion was made by Engstrom second by Strandlie to adopt Resolution 112-2024.  Motion carried 5/0.  If capacity continues to be unavailable for a length of time, the Board discussed the issue of people installing permanent systems and how to accommodate those individuals.  It was suggested in those types of situations to not require it to be removed until the system fails, or the property sells.     Mia suggested the District respond to applicants now stating they cannot connect at this time but the District is reviewing and will respond after the joint meeting and the possibility that verification of the flume meter may result in an adjusted amount of actual flow being sent to the City of Moose Lake.   Mia also suggested if after 45 days or so if the issue of capacity is not resolved with the City of Moose Lake, the Board hold education sessions with realtor and title companies and send counties letters about the Resolution and the capacity situation.  

4.  Approval of Minutes:
	a.  Regular Meeting Minutes, April 17, 2024:  Motion was made by Strandlie second by Engstrom to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of April 17,2024.   Motion carried 5/0.


5.  Executive Directors Report
	a.  Current flow status and flume meter verification:   See discussions above.   

	b.  Letter Pine County Holding Tank Removal 33.0123.000:  Hall discussed the issue of the holding tank that was authorized by Pine County and put on the property located at 33.0123.00.    With the current issue of lack of capacity and the moratorium in place Hall suggested the Board allow the holding tank to remain.  She advised the Board that another individual had emailed Pine County about allowing them to install a holding tank and Pine County responded that they could not authorize as the property is in the District’s jurisdiction.   It is apparent that Pine County is aware of the mistake and is now following proper protocol.   Board members discussed and agreed that the violation by Pine County allowing the holding tank to be installed was done prior to the now in place Resolution 112-2024 relating to lack of capacity.    The permit application was submitted well before the capacity issue and predates the current issues.   Board directed Hall to have the Attorney Thibodeau send a letter to Pine County/homeowner indicating it needs to be removed.    

	c.  Superintendent Contract – Job Description/Review Apps:   The District reviewed the proposal as submitted by individuals and contractors.   The District agreed the best qualifications were from Brett Collier and Mikrot Municipal Water/Wastewater Solutions for the position.    Currently the District is not interested in an employee but leaving the position as a contracted position.   Hall to schedule a Special Meeting for interviews for Monday, May 20th, at 3:00 p.m. with the two contractors and put together a list of questions.  Chairman Kuster, Nielsen and Lourey will be present for the interviews and any other board members that can make the meeting.
	
d.  Director Vacation/Sick Time:   Treasurer Nielsen provided a list of options in dealing with the Executive Directors vacation/sick time.  MN earned Sick and Safe Time requires employers to provide at least 1 hour of paid time off for every 30 hours worked.  Hall currently earns 1 hour for every 8 hours worked so the District is complying with the law.  Currently Hall earns 130 hours total a year for vacation, sick and holidays (total paid time off) which is based 1040 hours per year and is currently front loaded.  With the extra hours being put in Nielsen proposed to look at the extra hours at year end and add .125 hours of PTO for each hour over the 1040 hours.    Nielsen will put together a policy on PTO for the next meeting for approval by the Board.    

e.  Special Meeting:    Board will hold a Special Meeting on Wednesday, May 22nd, at 4:00 p.m. for a presentation from Eric Applewick, Advanced Utility Solutions to gather information on possible sewer system upgrades and treatment options and select a contractor for the Superintendent position.  Board will hold a Special Joint Meeting on May 30, 2024, at 5:00 p.m. with the City of Moose Lake for mediation purposes dealing with the verification of the flume meter as well as other items and concerns of the District with the SIU Agreement.   Hall to try and get the meeting changed to 3:00 p.m.   Location of the meeting is yet to be determined.

f.  June Meeting Date:  Board agreed to move the regular June meeting date to Wednesday, June 26, 2024 at 5:30 p.m.   Hall to post and publish notice.  

6.  Superintendent Report:  Superintendent Keith Newman was absent from the meeting.  Board reviewed the report as submitted by Newman.   Keith was contacted by Ryan Clark regarding a connection he was approved for prior to the Sand Lake Resort request.   Clark needed something in writing for approval from Windemere Township as he is moving forward with his project.   Keith met with Dale Sandberg and the Bernstroms at their property along Pine Grove Lane to review how they will connect to the system when capacity is available.   They are installing a temporary holding tank.   Keith suggested the District should allow the installation of the lateral pipe while the heavy equipment is on site to prevent extra cost to the homeowner.  The lateral would be capped until such time they are able to connect.

Keith discovered land preparation for a house to be built at the Dennis Czech property at 37105 Olson Drive.  Czech called about information on connecting last year.   Hall reported this was never sent to the City of Moose Lake for approval as he was inquiring about special assessment and fees at the time.   Keith is attempting to contact the contractor.  Hall reported she will try and contact homeowner as well to let them know the status of no capacity at this time.   

George Dragicevich contacted Keith last fall and requested connection of a destination RV to the system.  It is 42 feet in length but is classified as an RV, whereas a Park Model is built much like a mobile home and does not have holding tanks like the destination RV.  Dragicevich is thinking about installing a bathhouse instead.    Hall reported that she will contact Dragicevich and let him know the District does not have capacity at this time.  

Permits – None
Certificate of Compliance - None 

7.  Treasurers Report:   Treasurer Nielsen reviewed the balance sheet and the profit and loss statement with the District.  Nielsen had reviewed the bank reconciliations and statements and found the books to be in order.   The balance in checking as of April 30, 2024, was $23,010.69.    Claims submitted today are for a total amount of $21,970.70.  District is still withholding the overage payment to the City of Moose Lake.   Motion was made by Lourey second by Nielsen to approve the Treasurers Report and payment of the claims to include four EFT payments and check numbers 12824 thru 12840 for a total amount of $21,970.70.  Motion carried 5/0.

8.  Old Business:
	a.  Flow Numbers – April 2024:  April average daily flows were 74,092.   Average daily flow for the 58 homes in Southtown was 609 gpd. 
	b.  Proposed Changes Ordinance/PPM/ By Laws – Tabled

9.  New Business:  None to discuss.

10.  Adjourn:  Motion was made by Engstrom second by Nielsen to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 9:06 p.m.


Minutes by Darla Hall, Executive Director
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